Town of Westmoreland
Regular Meeting

April 13, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown.  Also present, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Recreation Director Jerrid Otis, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young and eight (8) residents.  Attorney Mattacola was absent.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Scott Tarkowski, Jenkins Road addressed the Board regarding the closing of the Town Pool.  Mr. Tarkowski stressed the importance of children learning how to swim and quoted several statistics concerning childhood drowning. He asked the Board to reassess their decision to close the pool.
Supervisor Eisnor attempted to explain the dire circumstances concerning repairs that need to be made at the pool, just to bring it up to codes.  The Supervisor stated that the decision to close the pool was not taken lightly by the Board however the Town can no longer financially support the failing infrastructure and the annual operating costs.  He added that the Board is making every effort to provide for swimming lessons; at another facility; to any resident that wants them.
Mr. Tarkowski was not satisfied with that alternative and Supervisor Eisnor offered to sell the pool to Mr. Tarkowski, or any other entity, that wanted to pursue keeping the pool open.  Mr. Tarkowski was open to the offer and asked that all pertinent data regarding the pool be sent to him.
Roger Doyle, President of Little League approached the Board asking that Little League have the use of the Lowell Property for practice sessions.  He referenced the amount of teams Little League supports and the difficulty they have with scheduling. Mr. Doyle added that over the next few years Little League can turn this unused property into something great and useful for the Community.  

Supervisor Eisnor thanked Mr. Doyle and indicated the Board would discuss this later in the meeting.

Recreation Director Jerrid Otis notified the Board that the Westmoreland Parks & Recreation has received its tax exempt status.  He is now prepared to open the checking account.  The Attorney is now working on the 501c3 designation. Mr. Otis indicated that he has recruited a few more member volunteers and would like representatives from each of the sports organizations to serve on the committee.

Mr. Otis stated that the softball field at the Park is still pretty wet, however Supervisor Eisnor stated it had dried up considerably since the day before.  Mr. Otis stated that was a good thing because Mr. Shirrino from the school and Little League are anxious to start practicing.  Mr. Otis also advised the Board that the soccer nets, which are owned by the Town, are extremely unstable and require new nets. Two (2) sets (four goals) are needed and cost approximately $2,600.00.  This needs to be addressed soon as AYSO will start practicing on April 26, 2015.
The Recreation Director asked the Board to consider replacing the wood chips around both playgrounds as soon as possible.  The current chips are full of mold and would not be safe for children to play in.
Mr. Otis continued stating the new benches are in but he will need help from the Highway Department to move them.  In closing, he added the next meeting of the Parks & Recreation will be April 15, 2015 at 7:00 P.M.

Richard Holmes, President of Pop Warner Football and Heidi Nestved, also from Pop Warner approached the Board about increasing the funding the Town provides.  Mr. Holmes explained that Pop Warner is not like other sport organizations because they are responsible for all the equipment.  This equipment must be replaced after several years and helmets must be reconditioned every two (2) years.  The insurance and expenses continue to rise every year and it is their goal to keep registration costs affordable.  Mr. Holmes added that three (3) years ago the funding the Town provided was cut in half.  He is asking the Board to reinstate the funding back to the original level.
Councilperson Hebbard asked several questions relating to the number of participates Pop Warner has, the length of their season, referee costs and fundraising.  Councilperson Brown asked what the registration fees were for each level.

The Supervisor reiterated the need for the Parks and Recreation to obtain their 501c3 designation.  That way they could help all the sports teams.  Supervisor Eisnor thanked Mr. Holmes and stated the Board would discuss this topic later in the meeting. 

The Supervisor reconvened to the regular meeting and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl (Buckey) Eddy reported,

      A)  Picking up sand on Main Street

      B)  Started painting plow trucks and equipment

      C)  Need to discuss ditching and mowing agreement for 2015

      D)  Have a new state bid price on a pick-up truck

      E)   Sand bid to discuss, Poland sand and gravel will haul it for the same price as 2014

      F)   Would like pre-approval for Chipper Truck for up to $20,000
      G)   Russ and I attended Dig Safely Training on April 6, 2015

The Highway Superintendent spoke of the letter he received from the Commissioner of the County DPW stating they will no longer reimburse the Town for man hours relating to the installation of culvert pipes on County Roads.  The Highway Superintendent stated the only recourse would be to charge residents, who live on County Roads, a flat fee to install their culvert pipe.  He added, however that he didn’t feel it was fair to penalize someone just because they live on a County Road.  A short discussion followed involving the current procedure, the State and County charges, the ditching that occurs with culvert pipe installation and what a fair price would be.
60 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Husted in addition to the current procedure to charge a flat rate of $300.00 to install a culvert pipe in the Town of Westmoreland, as far back as the road right-of-way.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Highway Superintendent told the Board that he is able to piggyback of the Town of Westerns State bid order through Carbone for his new truck.  It would be a 2015 Chevrolet 2500HD at a cost of $35,200.00 including the plow.  

61 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Highway Superintendent to order a 2015 Chevrolet 2500HD green pickup truck through the Town of Westerns state bid in the amount of $35,200.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that Poland Sand & Gravel has agreed to extend the 2014 sand price through the 2015 season if the Town agrees to it now.  This would allow Poland Sand & Gravel additional time to haul the sand to us.
62 a motion was advanced Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to renew the contract with Poland Sand & Gravel for 2015 at the same rate as the 2014 contract.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

The Highway Superintendent asked the Board for permission to spend up to the budgeted amount of $20,000.00 to purchase a used chipper truck.  He stated that when he finds one, it is usually sold by the time he is able to get Board approval to buy it.  With pre-authorization, if he finds what he wants he can immediately put in a bid.
63 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to authorize the Highway Superintendent to spend up to $20,000.00 to purchase a used chipper truck.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor asked the Highway Superintendent to relay his thoughts on the 2015 County Mowing Agreement.  The Highway Superintendent replied that he did not care anything about mowing County Roads.  Superintendent Eisnor added that he was meeting the Commission Dennis Davis the following morning and would discuss this and other issues with him then.
The Highway Superintendent stated that he has a new Road Work Agreement for the Board to review.  He is receiving additional funding from the County for road work and added Jenkins Road and Acee Road.  Both are in really bad shape. Councilperson Husted asked the Highway Superintendent if there was any way the Highway Department could extend the intersections with oil and stone on the roads to prevent the shoulders wearing away during spring plowing.  The Highway Superintendent replied that without a fiber mat in place to hold the oil and stone is would not last.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if they intended to widen Pryor Road and the Highway Superintendent replied, yes.  They will be doing extensive work on the shoulders to widen that road.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if there were any plans to do something with Schieferstine Road.  Superintendent Eddy stated he did not feel there was anything wrong with Schieferstine Road.  Councilperson Pritchard disagreed and added that if anything could be done he was sure the residents using that road would be appreciative.  Superintendent Eddy stated if there were any addition funds he would skim coat Schieferstine Road.

64 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the amended Highway Fund Agreement.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Highway Superintendent had sold the old tractor yet.  Superintendent Eddy replied that Clinton Tractor is supposed to come out this week to see if they want it.  If they don’t want it, he intends to sell both the tractor and the broom mower on the internet.  He will be looking to get around $30,000.00.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if the new tractor was here yet.  The new tractor is in, but the mower will not be ready until June the Superintendent replied.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that he attended Assessors training at Jefferson Community College this month.  The tentative roll will be in shortly. He has an appointment with Andrew at the New York State Department of Taxation and Finance on Friday to assist in installing the RPS System on the Codes Officers computers.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported:

· Continued Construction Inspections for Medical Facility

· Complaint on Lowell Road, Land Lord tenant dispute

· Complaint of Illegal dumping Daily Road

· Issued 9 permits for the month

· Collected $1698.20 in fees
· Issued total of 19 permits for 2015

· 7 Hours of Codes In-Service Training

	Month
	Mar-15
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	3/4/15
	2015-0011
	Albrecht
	Anthony
	5202 Moore Road
	301.000-2-27.2
	Residence
	$240.00

	3/4/15
	2015-0012
	Albrecht
	Anthony
	5202 Moore Road
	301.000-2-27.2
	Septic
	$45.00

	3/9/15
	2015-0013
	CSL Building Group
	 
	15 Seymour Lane
	314.000-1-56.15
	Interior alteration
	$796.20

	3/12/15
	2015-0014
	McGovern
	Kevin
	6598 NYS Route 5
	325.000-1-35.2
	Solar array
	$25.00

	3/17/15
	2015-0015
	Peet
	David
	6953 NYS Route 5
	326.000-1-38
	Business office
	$180.00

	3/17/15
	2015-0016
	Sierson
	Mitchell
	4822 NYS Route 233
	315.000-1-81.4
	Garage
	$225.00

	3/24/15
	2015-0017
	Bruno
	Nicholas
	7595 Cider Street
	303.000-1-11.10
	Pole barn
	$72.00

	3/26/15
	2015-0018
	Spaven
	Kenneth
	7551 Cider Street
	303.000-1-7.2
	Addition
	$43.00

	3/31/15
	2015-0019
	Ross
	William
	4821 Creaser Rd
	314.000-2-29.6
	Garage
	$72.00


The Supervisor thanked Codes Officer Thieme for his report and asked for the Water District Report.
Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report:

Westmoreland Water District
· Completed monthly and quarterly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Daily Turbidity Readings. I have a meeting scheduled for April 16th with Eric Hanson. He is Partner/Senior Hydro geologist with Hanson Van Vleet, LLC out of Clifton Park NY.  I am going to see if his laboratory would be able to assist with re-evaluation for GWUDI characteristics (using EPA Consensus Method analyses) for a “small” municipal water system. His firm helped the Village of Clinton out a few years back and I am going to see what they could do for us. He is looking for our well logs and anything from the Health Department regarding our system being determined GWUDI. I am working with the Oneida County Health Department to get this information for him. Once I get all of this information (including his fee) I will bring it to the Town Board for a decision.
Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly and quarterly water sampling requirements – no issues

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly and quarterly water sampling requirements – no issues.
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

In March we loaned out 1,078 items, registered four new patrons, and purchased thirty-one new books from Mid-York Library System.

On March Wolf Pack 181 came to the library to earn a badge. We reviewed the Dewey Decimal System, and each one searched for a book with the numbers their subject might be in. All were interested in the rock collection in the round case, so we talked about the different ores, and which type of rock they form in.   Scout leader Ray Watkins came with eight scouts, four signed up for library cards.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that no Attorney’s report was submitted and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In March, the Town Clerk’s office sold ten (10) new dog licenses and renewed fifty-three (53) individual dog licenses for $443.00.  Of that, $70.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $373.00, which includes $23.00 in late fees.

On March 5, 2015 seventeen (17) late notices were sent out for dogs due in February 2015.  Renewal notices, for fifty-eight (58) dogs due in April, were sent out March 26, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $25.00, of which the Town realized $1.38 in commissions.

There were no marriage licenses sold, sixteen (16) certified copies were issued for $160.00, one (1) water meter was sold for the Westmoreland Water District for $275.00, one (1) County map was sold for $5.00, one (1) fire inspection payment was received for $50.00, one (1) storage permit fee was received for $120.00, eight building permit fees were received for $1,652.20 and one septic permit payment was received for $45.00.

Eight (8) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

The Town Clerk’s Office closed at 11:30 A.M. on March 20, 2015 so that the Clerk could attend the Oneida County Town Clerk’s meeting at the Deerfield Town Hall.
Communications received:

1. MVEDD- information on the 2015 Great American Cleanup initiative.

2. Town Clerk- letter to Chase Bank requesting reimbursement for charges incurred to repair a frozen water line on a bank owned property.

3. Young/Sommer Law Group- notice of application for a cell tower on Sutliff Road.
4. Westmoreland United Methodist Church- request to hold bake sale at the Town Hall on Election Day, November 3, 2015.
5. Fred’s Flags- notification of bid award from Oneida County for the grave marker flags for Veterans.
6. Cheri Misiak- thank you letter to Councilperson Hebbard.
7. Rome DPW- notification of water rate increase.
8. Association of Towns- 2015 Legislative Program.
9. Wright Risk Management- 1st quarter loss runs, workers compensation.
10. Mattacola Law Firm- charges from Teitel Service Bureau regarding 501 application for Westmoreland Parks & Recreation.
Checks received:
1. Westmoreland School

fuel



$   6,802.65

2. COCVAC



fuel 1/31-2/28


$   2,369.01

3. E-Z Riders



fuel



$      458.22    

4. William Pomeroy Foundation

grant award- Dean Marker
$   1,000.00

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers- February
$   7,888.00

6. Hubert and Nancy Pritchard

park rental


$        25.00
Councilperson Pritchard brought up the subject of water EDU charges in Agricultural Districts.  He has reviewed the Ag District Law and it states that if a property was placed into an agricultural district prior to a municipal improvement being established, then no charges for that municipal improvement can be charge.  Therefore, EDU charges cannot be assessed to Sam Acee’s property on Rt. 233. Discussion continued regarding reimbursement of past charges.  The Board agreed that they would follow the Assessors protocol of three (3) years for a look back period.  Mr. Acee should receive $1,080.00 refund in EDU charges.  Councilperson Pritchard also suggested that the property owned by Jonathan Barns also is investigated as he too may be entitled to a refund.  The Town Clerk agreed to research that.
The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of a breakfast he and the Supervisor attended with Congressman Hanna and provided each Board member with information documents he received at the meeting.  Congressman Hanna stated that there is grant money available for water projects.  His Office will help a municipality find and write these grants.  Councilperson Hebbard stated he would like to take point on this issue and work with the Congressman’s office to attempt to obtain a grant to extend the Tindall Water District from South Street to Route 5.  Councilperson Hebbard added that Congressman Hanna is a very approachable public official and he enjoyed meeting with him.
Councilperson Hebbard also indicated that he spoke with Kirkland’s Supervisor regarding the water extension.  The Kirkland Town Supervisor indicated that Kirkland is looking more into extending their sewer district and do not intend to expand on their water districts right now.

Supervisor Eisnor Presented a draft of the swimming lessons sign up form for the Boards approval.  He asked if anyone wanted anything added to the form.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested we add a statement indicating that the Town will pay the fee, that transportation is not provided and that all ages are welcome to participate.  It was decided to add this information to the Town Website and the school newsletter.
The Supervisor asked the Board members to review the two (2) quotes provided them for wood chips at the Town Park.

1. 5 Star Landscaping- remove 3 to 4 inches of old chips and haul away, place fabric and six (6) inches of new, certified wood chips in both playground areas.  $4,800.00

2. General Property Maintenance- remove 3 to 4 inches of old chips and haul away, place fabric and six (6) inches of new, certified wood chips in both playground areas. $5,695.00

65 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to award the bid to 5 Star Landscaping for the sum of $4,800.00.  All Bard members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The next item for discussion is the use of the Lowell Property by the Little League Organization.  Councilperson Brown again asked exactly what Little League planned on doing to the field.  Mr. Doyle replied that this year they only plan to clean it up and use it solely for practice.  Each year they hope to expand and improve the facilities. Councilperson Brown also wanted to be clear that there are no facilities at that location.  Mr. Doyle replied that they were aware of that.  Councilperson Hebbard asked if new fencing would be installed.  Mr. Doyle replied that at this point in time they are not sure what they need or want.  Securing a place for practice is their primary concern right now. 

66 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to allow Little League to re-establish the field on the Lowell Property to be used for practice sessions.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Regarding the request made by the Pop Warner Organizations request for additional funding.  Councilperson Hebbard voiced concern that if more money is given to one organization, all organizations will want additional funding.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Towns budget was proposed and adopted in the fourth quarter of 2014.  All money is allocated at that time.  There is very little wiggle room in this budget.  Councilperson Hebbard suggested they attempt to pair up with a not-for-profit organization to hold fundraisers.  The consensus of the Board was that there are no funds available to give.  Pop Warner should return in the fall when the budget is prepared.

Supervisor Eisnor asked for a motion to re-appoint Michael LaMonica to the Board of Assessment Review.

67 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to re-appoint Michael LaMonica to the Board of Assessment Review for the term of 04/13/15- 9/30/2019.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

68 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the Town Clerk, Supervisor and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

69 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and place on file the minutes of March 9, 2015 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

70 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows;


Westmoreland Water

vouchers #16- #24
which total
$  2,409.78

Spencer Water


voucher #7

which total
$      787.20


Camelot Water


voucher #3

which total
$10,284.77 

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

71 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #69 through #99, which total $144,951.62.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

72 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #87 through #1134, which total $30,870.57.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular Board meeting will be held May 11, 2014 at 6:30 P.M.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board for clarification of the grant funding the Historical Society receives for their historical markers. The Town Clerk explained that the grant funding Historical receives is being applied for and payments are being made to the Town, not the Historical Society.  Councilperson Pritchard explained that this is because the organization that is supplying these grants requires the Town to be the applicant.  Councilperson Pritchard added that this is probably the last grant they will be applying for.
The Supervisor stated his concern over the extended absence of the water clerk.  A lot of her responsibilities are falling on the Supervisors Clerk and the Town Clerk.  Councilperson Pritchard maintained that anyone who is appointed can be un-appointed.  He suggested that the Attorney be consulted before any action is taken.
The Supervisor asked for the Boards thoughts on banning dogs from the Town Park. Discussion followed and the Board decided not to ban dogs, but to place signs at the park stating owners are responsible for their dogs.

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that the School has agreed to mow the Park. The finish mowing, watering, bathroom cleaning and garbage disposal will remain with the Town.  The Town will have to hire someone to perform those functions.  The Supervisor will obtain quotes for soccer nets and someone to weld the one that is broken.
The ZBA is working on storage and camping trailers.  The Planning Board is looking at used car lots.  The Supervisor said he expects some recommendations from them soon.   Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek added that he feels the Board should impose a moratorium on used car lots in the Town.
Roger Doyle thanked the Board for the opportunity to develop the Lowell Property.  Mr. Doyle also thanked the Highway Superintendent for clearing the snow from the current little league field.  They did a great job and it was appreciated.
73 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:35 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
